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Parent Presentation

Beth Andersen gave a very moving presentation about her participation with Child Development Watch. She introduced her son, Nikolas, who turned three in December. Nikolas spent seven months in a hospital. After his discharge, Beth and her family moved from California to Delaware. Helene was an anchor for the family during a very difficult transition. Beth believes that service coordination is one of the greatest benefits of early intervention. Beth cannot stop singing praises of Easter Seals. Nickolas has since transitioned to the schools and is doing very well. Their journey has been painful, but richly rewarding. 
At the close of her presentation, Beth provided the ICC with suggestions for educating parents:

· Provide a better understanding of Part C rights and laws and include this information in a Parent Manual/Guidebook. (According to Jennifer Pulcinella there is a publication entitled Connecting the Dots that was written by a parent and sponsored by the University of Delaware. This publication can be found at http://www.udel.edu/cds/ConnectingtheDots_Jan2007.pdf ).
· Provide more info on transition.  Starting from day one of involvement, service coordinators should be discussing transition and how to be an advocate for one’s family.
· Create and advertise a central clearinghouse of information. Beth understands there are many resources available but found no single source.

Meeting Called to Order

Arnetta Woodson, Chair, called the meeting to order at 11:50 a.m. The meeting opened with introductions of participants.
Motion to Approve Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes was made by Tom Kelly and seconded by Pam Reuther.
Revised State Performance Plan – 2006 – 2010

Annual Performance Report – SFY 2006
Rosanne Griff-Cabelli, CarolAnn Schumann, and Susan Campbell presented information as reported in the Annual Performance Report for fiscal year 2006 as submitted to OSEP.  Handouts were distributed and reviewed.
No improvement activities will be included in the Annual Report.  According to OSEP during the conference calls, States were only to include these items on the revised SPP, which was also resubmitted with updated activities. These activities were also reviewed and contained on the ICC handout.
The Birth to Three Office expects to hear from OSEP by June whether the Annual Report and the updated State Performance Plan was accepted.

New this year is determination criteria.  OSEP will provide each state with one of four determinations:

· Meets Requirements
· Needs Assistance

· Needs Intervention

· Needs Substantial Intervention

Rosanne will review these at the April ICC meeting.
The State Performance Plan and the Annual Performance Report can be found on the Birth to Three website: http://www.dhss.delaware.gov/dhss/dms/epqc/birth3/directry.html
The website will also include reports on regional data for each of the indicators. This information is expected on the website by June.
Update on DMMA and Managed Care
Glyne Williams, HC Cost Containment Specialist, DMMA presented updates on DMMA and Managed Care. Again this year, July 1, 2007, new contracts for Medicaid Managed Care Organizations will start/continue. Five potential organizations are currently under review. 

Pam Reuther, Easter Seals, asked if information on the Part C program was included in the RFPs. Glyne indicated that Part C Program information was certainly included in the RFP process. He will present more information in April.
Pam Reuther indicated that Easter Seals knew the RFP process had opened up again and she and other providers were wondering which commercial insurance providers may have applied and if any of them covered early intervention services.  They have been trying to brainstorm ways to start looking if there were any inroads with corporations who are biggest employers, such as Bank of America and the State of Delaware.

Arnetta Woodson asked if anyone else had been involved in any discussions, and asked the ICC for ideas for tapping into corporations to explain the value of early intervention services on the front end which will result in savings on the back end.
Ann Woolfolk had talked about the potential to do compelling tours of early intervention sites and involve the media. Dr. Carlos Duran elaborated on this idea.
Pat Maichle indicated that the Chamber of Commerce had significant influence over companies in Delaware.  She suggested that the ICC work with the general assembly, have members contact their own senators and educate legislators to get buy-in.  
Ann Woolfolk shared that even with an insurance mandate, it would only result in a small percentage of insurance plans. 15-20% of Delaware’s insurance plans are non-ERISA.

The ICC may want to speak with the Developmental Disabilities Council and ask them to share their experiences with insurance mandates.
Beth Anderson asked if there was anyone within general assembly or insurance commissioner’s office that we can contact for support. Pat Maichle indicated possibilities include John Carney and Jack Markell.
Update from July meeting on VA’s early intervention structure

Michael Gamel-McCormick shared information on Virginia’s system for payment of services within their early intervention system.  Virginia mandated coverage for early intervention services in 2003. Services included in this mandate are primary therapy services (physical therapy, speech therapy, etc) and does not include Early Childhood Education (ECE).

Insurance companies that are considered to be ERISA plans are not covered by this mandate, so in Delaware it would include 15-20% of insurance plans, but the strategies used in Virginia could be used to develop a similar mandate in Delaware. The argument could clearly be made regarding the need for this. 
Rosanne questioned the effectiveness of an insurance mandate as some insurance providers already cover early intervention.  Would this be a disincentive for a company who already covers these services?  

Ann Woolfolk followed by asking if insurance providers might decrease their current coverage to the limiting cap. Michael replied that there is always a concern when a dollar amount is placed on a mandate, but it has shown to be beneficial for the smaller providers in Virginia.
Beth Andersen added that it was important to educate families as to how to maneuver insurance and appeals.  
Glyne responded that Delawareans with Special Health Care Needs can assist families with managing questions and appeals. The Medicaid office can help with a presentation for those families with Medicaid.

The ICC then raised the concern on educating physicians and pediatric offices in importance of referrals and the timeliness of these referrals.
Pat Maichle indicated that the Insurance Commissioner’s office can be contacted for consumer assistance.

Rosanne asked if it would it be helpful to have parent article/letter in the Academy of Pediatrics newsletter. Dr. Owens responded that the Academy has a section that deals with coding and they are aware of problems with timely referrals.
Arnetta stated that this discussion could resume in April.
Overview of the Lifespan Respite Care Act of 2006

Michael Gamel-McCormick shared a press release from the Lifespan Respite Task Force. Copies were distributed to ICC meeting participants. The Lifespan Respite Care Act of 2006 (HR3248) went into law in December 2006. This Act is designed to support over 30 million families who support a family member.
The law authorized $289 million over five years for state grants to develop Lifespan Respite Programs.

Additional information on locating respite providers in Delaware can be found on the Family & Workplace Connection’s website:
https://www.familyandworkplace.org/RespiteCare/access.respite.intake2.asp
Lead Agency Update

Lora Lewis updated the ICC that the Traumatic Brain Injury grant was submitted. This will be the second year for this grant.
In addition, Lora shared that there will be a small contract with the Coordinating Council for Children with Disabilities to educate and maintain participation by families of CSHCN in the BIC and other related activities to make legislative, regulatory and policy changes. Families often start on a state committee, but their continued attendance is not generally a given. The work of this contract is to help these families understand that they are part of the “family to family” effort in Delaware working in partnership with public and private efforts and help them to find a “what’s in it for me” to enhance the likelihood  they continue to participate.  Families will be paid for their time. They will receive education about government functions, and “family to family” encouragement. This work will extend a contract that currently exists between Office of CSHCN and the CCCD to enhance participation in the CCCD.

Member Sharing
Pat Maichle informed the ICC on an emergency preparedness registration for persons w/disabilities.  Individuals can register via the 911 form located at http://www.state.de.us/ddc/911Registration.shtml.

This form will be used to contact individuals if it is necessary to evacuate an area. Currently the number of people in Delaware with disabilities needing assistance to evacuate is unknown, so by registering, the state will have a better indication of who needs assistance to evacuate. 

The Family Support Coordinating Council is sponsoring a Parent Leadership Forum on May 9th 2007.  The Family Support Coordinating Council includes members representing a variety of agencies and organizations working with families including Birth to Three, the Parent Information Center, Delaware Department of Education, Delaware Early Childhood Center and Prevent Child Abuse Delaware.  This full day of instruction will prepare and celebrate parents as leaders in the programs, policy decisions, and systems change efforts that affect the lives of Delaware’s children.  Parents will learn their strengths and how to use them to meaningfully participate in the planning, implementation and evaluation of the programs of which they are currently consumers.  Please extend an invitation to a parent you know who is ready to be, or is already, a Parent Leader.  For more information, or a registration form contact Samtra Devard at (302) 834-5735 or snl_devard@comcast.net .
The 13th Annual Inclusion Conference will be held at the Sheraton Hotel and Conference Center on May 3rd 2007 from 8:00am to 3:15 pm. The conference is targeted towards personnel working with school-aged children. Keynote address 6.5 Lessons Learned after a Decade of Inclusion will be delivered by Douglas Fisher, PhD. Scheduled presentations include:
· Supporting Meaningful Learning for All (Douglas Fisher)

· Creating the Inclusive Climate (Debby Boyer and Brian Touchette)

· EmPOWER: A Strategic Approach to Teaching Expository Writing Within Inclusion Classrooms (Bonnie Singer)

· Inclusion for Birth Through Five: Count Them In (Dr. Louis Bartoshesky and Michael Gamel-McCormick joined by a panel of parents, service providers and early interventionists)
· Best Practices for Inclusive Childcare Settings (Sally Sloop)

· Making Inclusion Happen (Debby Boyer)


DATI has conference information and registration posted on their website: http://www.dati.org/events/index.php
Information on the Combating Autism Act, recently signed by President Bush, can be found at http://www.combatautism.org/site/c.adJCKONvFoG/b.1159505/k.BDF6/Home.htm
Member Sharing

Motion to adjourn was made by Ann and seconded by Bruce.  Meeting adjourned at 3:20 p.m.

Next Meeting:

April 24th, 2007

Del Tech Community College, Terry Campus

11:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Del Tech, room 400B, Dover

Light lunch will be served

Please note that the ICC Executive Committee will meet from 9:30 a.m. – 11:30 p.m., prior to the ICC meeting.[image: image1.png]



